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PURPOSE 
Identify what other states have adopted in terms of 
public whistleblower offices.  Discuss possible 
advantages/disadvantages to the placement of a 
whistleblower office in different state agencies.  
Summarize what authority, personnel, and budget 
may be required to initiate a whistleblower office 
in the state of Wyoming.    

RESULTS IN BRIEF 
Other states vary in the arrangement of their 
whistleblower office, if one exists.  At the most 
fundamental level, many states have the standard 
statutory anti-retaliation laws.  For the majority of 
states, it appears any questionable governmental 
action is reported to a person of higher authority 
within the whistleblower’s department.  LSO 
Research staff identified a limited number of 
states which have separate offices dedicated to 
issues regarding improper governmental action 
and whistleblower laws.   

W.S. 9-11-101 et seq is the “State Government 
Fraud Reduction Act,” which provides 
government employees’ anti-retaliation 
protections.  Similar to other states, the alleged 
infraction is reported within the whistleblower’s 
department.  The reporter is protected by W.S. 9-
11-103 which prevents discrimination or 
retaliation against the whistleblower.  Wyoming 
currently does not have a separate office dedicated 
to investigating improper governmental actions. 

A whistleblower office could be created within 
various existing government departments, each 
having advantages and disadvantages.  In contrast, 

a separate whistleblower office could also be 
created.  The creation of a separate office may be 
complicated since it is difficult to ascertain the 
size of staff and budget required, particularly 
without knowing the full scope of assigned duties. 

BACKGROUND 
There appear to be two main charges with respect 
to whistleblower offices.  The first is the receipt of 
the report of improper governmental action and 
the investigation regarding the accuracy of the 
alleged misconduct.  Second are the anti-
retaliation laws designed to protect the employee 
reporting the alleged violations, also known as the 
whistleblower. 

Whistleblower offices have a broad range of 
structures and authorities across states.  Many 
states have statutes that are designed to protect the 
employee, but do not have a separate office 
designed to reduce improper governmental 
actions.  The employee reports the suspected 
improper acts to a superior or division head.  
(Wyoming falls into this category.) 

A few states appear to have whistleblower offices 
within a department or division in the state 
government.  These offices handle the 
investigation of improper governmental conduct 
and report the outcome of the investigation with 
any recommended actions.  The identity of the 
whistleblower is almost always held confidential, 
but this does not mean their identity cannot be 
ascertained by various parties.    

Even in cases with separate offices, another 
agency, such as the Attorney General or a Human 
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Rights Commission, may address the questions of 
retaliation against a whistleblower.   

OTHER STATES 
LSO Research staff identified a few states with 
entities designed to investigate the possibility of 
improper governmental action.  Three states are 
detailed below (Washington, Connecticut, and 
Montana) because each has a detailed 
whistleblower investigation office that operates 
differently.   

Washington’s whistleblower office operates 
entirely out of the State Auditor’s Office, while 
the Connecticut office operates out of the 
Auditors of Public Funds for the initial contact 
and investigation and the Attorney General’s 
Office for more in depth investigation.  Montana’s 
Fraud Hotline is operated out of the Legislative 
Audit Division.  California has a program similar 
to Washington’s in the sense that the office is in 
the state auditor’s office and operates in a similar 
manner.  Maine is in the process of implementing 
a whistleblower office, but the organization of the 
office is not yet defined.  (Note: LSO Research 
did not complete a detailed review of all states.) 

Washington.  The Washington Whistleblower 
Act was enacted in 1982 and amended in 1999.  It 
provides a mechanism for all state employees to 
report suspected improper governmental action.  
The whistleblower office is located within the 
State Auditor’s Office, headed by an elected 
official.  If improper governmental action is 
suspected within the State Auditor’s Office, then 
the Washington Attorney General’s Office 
conducts an investigation.    

Under the Washington system, assertions of 
improper governmental action must be filed in 
writing with State Auditor’s Office.   Any current 
Washington state employee including temporary, 
classified, and exempt civil service employees, 
and elected officials, may report suspected 
improper governmental action.  The report of 
improper governmental action must be provided 
to the whistleblower office within one year of the 
occurrence of the alleged action.  

According to Washington statute, all 
whistleblower reports must be filed in good faith, 
where good faith is defined as “a reasonable basis 
in fact for the communication.  ‘Good faith’ is 
lacking when the employee knows or reasonably 
ought to know the report is malicious, false, or 
frivolous.”  The identity of the whistleblower is 
kept confidential unless the auditor determines the 
information has been provided other than in good 
faith. 

Once an allegation is filed, the whistleblower 
receives a written response acknowledging receipt 
of the report.  An investigation will be conducted 
within 30 days if one is deemed necessary, 
though, in practice, many investigations require 
more time.  Once the investigation is completed, a 
final report, which is a public document, is sent to 
the whistleblower and all involved parties.  The 
report may also include an agency corrective 
action plan to deal with any substantiated claims.  
(See Attachment A for a copy of the information 
provided on the website for the Washington State 
Employee Whistleblower Act and the relevant 
Washington statutes.) 

Retaliation.  Throughout the process, the 
whistleblower is protected from retaliation and the 
identity of the whistleblower is kept confidential.  
Any employee who thinks they have been 
subjected to a retaliatory action may file a claim 
with the Washington Human Rights Commission.  
The Commission will investigate the claim and 
take appropriate action.  Civil penalties for 
retaliation are: a letter of reprimand placed in the 
retaliator’s personnel file (at minimum) and a fine 
of up to $3,000 and suspension for 30 days 
without pay may be included. 

Staff/Budget.  Washington’s Whistleblower Office 
consists of four full time staff: a director and three 
investigators.  In a typical year the Office will 
conduct between 50 and 100 cases of reported 
improper governmental action.  It is possible for 
them to refer an action out to an agency if it is 
deemed necessary.  The Washington 
Whistleblower Office has a biennial budget of 
approximately $750,000. 
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Connecticut.  Connecticut Statute §§ 4-61dd sets 
forth the procedures to be followed in any matter 
involving improper conduct in any state 
department or agency, quasi-public agency, or in 
the case of any large state contract.  A large state 
contract consists of a contract between an entity 
and a state or quasi-public agency having a value 
of $5 million or more, except for a contract for the 
construction, alteration, or repair of any public 
building or public work.  (A copy of Connecticut 
Statute §§ 4-61dd is included as Attachment B.) 

Any person with evidence of improper 
governmental action may take all evidence to the 
Connecticut Auditors of Public Accounts, which 
is under the direction of two state auditors 
appointed by the Connecticut Legislature.  The 
Auditors of Public Accounts shall review the 
matter and report the findings to the Connecticut 
Attorney General.  The Connecticut Attorney 
General shall then investigate the matter and may 
be assisted by the Auditors of Public Accounts.  
According to Connecticut Statute, the Attorney 
General has the power to summon witnesses, 
require the production of necessary documents, 
and administer oaths to witnesses, where 
necessary for their investigation.  Upon the 
conclusion of the investigation, the Attorney 
General shall, where necessary, report the findings 
to the Governor, or Chief State’s Attorney for 
action. 

Retaliation.  According to Connecticut statute, the 
whistleblower is to remain confidential unless the 
Auditors of Public Accounts or the Attorney 
General determines the disclosure is unavoidable 
during the course of the investigation.  There shall 
be no retaliation against the whistleblower and if 
such retaliation exists, the employer may notify 
the Attorney General’s Office, who shall 
investigate the claim.  After the investigation, if 
deemed necessary, the case is brought before the 
Chief Human Rights Referee who shall conduct a 
hearing on the issue.  If retaliation is found, the 
referee may award the aggrieved party: 
reinstatement, back pay and benefits, reasonable 
attorneys’ fees, and other damages.  This ruling 
may be appealed. 

Alternatively, any employee making false or 
malicious charges shall be subject to disciplinary 
action up to and including dismissal.   

Staff/Budget.  Connecticut has one full-time staff 
within the Auditors of Public Accounts, along 
with four other part-time staff.  In addition there 
are field staff within agencies that have at least 
some responsibility for whistleblower cases.  
There is also one full-time staff person within the 
Attorney General’s Office with approximately 
five other attorneys that work on cases.  As a 
result of this diffuse structure, the total number of 
employees dedicated to whistleblower activities is 
hard to pin down because some of the employees 
may shift responsibilities depending on workload. 

There are normally around 80 to 95 cases per 
year, though this last year the state investigated 
159 cases.  Connecticut has a relatively large 
government compared to Wyoming, with 
approximately 50,000 state employees.  The total 
budget is also difficult to determine since 
employees are not devoted strictly to the 
whistleblower office but are shifted as needed. 

Montana.  Montana administers a Fraud Hotline 
to report government fraud, waste, and abuse.  
The fraud hotline allows state employees and the 
public to report improper governmental actions.  
The program is located within the Legislative 
Audit Division, a rough equivalent of Wyoming’s 
Program Evaluation section within the Legislative 
Service Office. 

According to Montana statute, information 
received is confidential until the time that the 
legislative auditor or another agency determines 
the validity of the report and takes action.  After 
the investigation and any subsequent corrective 
action, information concerning the subject of the 
complaint, and remedy, if any, is public 
information unless precluded by law. 

Staff/Budget.  The Fraud Hotline is operated out 
of the Montana Legislative Audit Division.  No 
full-time staff is assigned to the hotline; instead 
each auditor is required to assume the hotline 
duties for one week.  This is essentially the same 
as one full-time equivalent employee.  This 
activity is most often done in conjunction with 
their regular duties, and, reportedly, only takes up 
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a relatively small portion of their week.  Last 
fiscal year the Montana Fraud Hotline received 
113 calls, of which around 30 were investigated.   
(For an analysis of fiscal year 2005 hotline calls, 
see Attachment C.)  

Since the fraud hotline is part of the duties of the 
Legislative Audit staff, there is no individual 
budget assigned to the hotline.   

WYOMING 
W.S. 9-11-101 et seq. is the “State Government 
Fraud Reduction Act,” which provides 
government employees’ anti-retaliation 
protections.  The “State Government Fraud 
Reduction Act” was passed during the 1996 
legislative session (’96 Laws, Ch. 123).  A similar 
bill failed in 1990 and 1992, which was titled 
“Whistle-Blowers’ Protection Act.”  (A copy of 
1996 HB 115 is included as Attachment D.) 

Similar to other states, the alleged infraction is 
reported within the whistleblower’s department.  
Any state employee, according to Wyoming 
statute, may report, in writing, any fraud, waste or 
gross mismanagement, violation of any law, rule, 
regulation or code, practice that may endanger an 
employee, or request to participate in any of the 
above violations.   

The whistleblower is protected by W.S. 9-11-103 
which prevents discrimination or retaliation 
against the whistleblower.  Any employee 
subjected to retaliation, after using all 
administrative remedies, may file a civil suit 
within 90 days of the final administrative decision 
or within 90 days of the violation, whichever is 
later.  The employee may only be entitled to the 
reinstatement of his job, back wages, and the 
reinstatement of their employee benefits.  Any 
employee making false reports is subject to 
disciplinary action, including dismissal. 

A Wyoming whistleblower office could be created 
within several government departments.  The 
Attorney General’s Office, the Department of 
Audit, the Governor’s Office, the State Auditor’s 
Office, and the Legislative Management Audit 
Program would all be feasible departments for 
placement.  An entirely new Whistleblower Office 

could also be created.  (For a more detailed 
explanation of the historical and existing state 
auditing functions, see Attachment E, LSO 
Research Staff memo 04RM030, “Recent History 
of State Auditing Functions.”)  

Attorney General.  The placement of a 
whistleblower office within the Attorney 
General’s office would allow the members of the 
whistleblower office the power to summon 
witnesses, require the production of necessary 
documents, and administer oaths to witnesses, 
where necessary for their investigation.   

A possible disadvantage of placing the 
whistleblower office in the Attorney General’s 
Office is there may not be the expertise within the 
office to deal with some issues raised during the 
investigation, e.g., financial malfeasance.  
Another situation could arise where the Attorney 
General’s Office is required to defend a 
department or official while also investigating 
improper governmental actions at the same time.  
In other words, there could be the potential for a 
conflict of duties. 

Department of Audit.  The Department of Audit 
is currently charged with at least three separate 
duties:  oversight of taxpayer compliance, 
particularly in the areas of severance and excise 
taxes, government financial accountability, and 
banking regulation.   

The placement of the whistleblower office within 
the Department of Audit would seem to coincide 
with what is done in Connecticut, i.e., placement 
in the Auditors of Public Accounts.   Since the 
Director of the Department of Audit is not an 
elected official, this would allow for some 
independence from the political pressures that 
could be found within state government. 

The one disadvantage may be that the Wyoming 
Department of Audit’s charge is currently 
financial in nature.  Not all malfeasance would 
necessarily fall into the financial category, like 
nepotism or downloading or looking at improper 
materials from the internet. 

Governor’s Office.  Placing a whistleblower 
office under the direct authority of the Governor 
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would be feasible and may lend to cooperation 
among all executive branch agencies.  

By the nature of an elected office, a possible 
disadvantage of placement in the Governor’s 
Office could be the willingness of a whistleblower 
to make a report because of partisan influence, as 
well as the outcome of any investigation.  For 
example, it could be possible for one elected 
official to be responsible for the investigation of 
improper governmental actions of another elected 
official. 

State Auditor’s Office.  In 1992, the Legislature 
reorganized the duties of the State Auditor ('92 
Laws, Ch. 41).  This legislation proclaimed the 
State Auditor the official "comptroller."  The State 
Auditor is now required to:  maintain the state's 
central fiscal accounts; order all payments into 
and out of the funds held by the State Treasurer; 
serve as the state payroll official, maintain the 
official payroll for all state agencies excluding the 
University of Wyoming and the Department of 
Transportation; present a preliminary annual 
financial report of fiscal affairs to the Governor, 
President of the Senate, Speaker of the House, and 
Joint Appropriations Committee; issue and draw 
warrants for payment or collection; and oversee 
the voucher system relating to state agencies.   

The placement of a whistleblower office within 
the office of the State Auditor would be similar to 
what is done in the state of Washington.  The 
function of the whistleblower office may fall most 
in line with the duties of the State Auditor’s 
Office.   

Since the Auditor’s Office is an elected office, by 
the nature of the position, it could allow for 
political influence, similar to placement within the 
Governor’s Office.  Further, the non-financial 
allegations would likely generate similar 
difficulties as those arising in the Department of 
Audit. 

LSO Program Evaluation.  The Program 
Evaluation function performs a variety of in-depth 
studies of program administration, government 
effectiveness, and efficiency, not financial 
compliance. 

The placement of a whistleblower office within 
the Legislative Service Office Program Evaluation 
office could also be possible.  One likely 
advantage would be the Management Audit 
function would be unaffected by executive branch 
politics. 

Arguments against placement within the LSO 
Program Evaluation office include the fact that 
LSO, by definition, is a service organization for 
the Legislature, not an investigative or 
prosecutorial agency.  Adding such a role could 
serve to undermine the policy and performance 
evaluation conducted by the Office.  LSO 
Program Evaluation’s focus is on performance 
evaluation and policy analysis, and not improper 
conduct, though sometimes that is a result of some 
findings.  

Newly Created Whistleblower Office.  Creating 
a new office solely to handle improper 
governmental actions and possibly whistleblower 
protections would also be feasible.  However, 
with the unknown size of the operation, it might 
be better suited to be placed within another 
department for a preliminary look at the number 
of cases that are handled.  This option would also 
not take advantage of existing state structures and 
state government expertise. 

WHISTLEBLOWER OFFICE SIZE 
The size of the whistleblower office would be 
dependent on the workload encountered.  It is 
difficult to predict the amount of possible 
improper governmental actions that may be 
reported, as well as activities that need further 
investigation.  Because of this variability, the first 
step may be to start the office within a department 
to determine the scope of work the office may 
conduct.  If there were a large workload, i.e., a 
large number of reported improper governmental 
actions, then the office could be separated and a 
new office created specifically for the 
whistleblower function. 

The whistleblower office would need the authority 
to obtain various documents and financial 
statements, as well as other possible information.  
In this regard, authorizing statutes could be based 
upon the authority granted to the State Auditor’s 
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Office, the Department of Audit, and the Attorney 
General’s Office, supplemented by the statutes 
identified in Connecticut and Washington. 

The budget would be dependent on the size of the 
staff and the amount of possible governmental 
violations that need investigating.  It might be 
reasonable to think a Wyoming Whistleblower 
Office would be somewhat smaller than 
Washington’s with between 50 and 100 cases per 
year and a $750,000 biennial budget.  Therefore, a 
staff of two or three and a biennial budget of 
$300,000 - $400,000 may be a reasonable starting 
point.  This figure may be further reduced, if 
located within an existing agency resulting from 
the sharing of employees when needed, such as 
appears to occur in Connecticut and Montana.   

If you have any further questions, do not hesitate 
to contact LSO Research at 777-7881. 




































































